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Copyright  2002 by Robert E. Devane 
All Rights Reserved. 

 
****This manual may be displayed or given away as long as it 
remains fully intact. No permission is needed from the author. 

 
****No part of this manual may be changed or sold without the written 

permission of the author. 
 
 

Disclaimer: 
The author makes no warranty of any kind in regard to the content of 
this document, including, but not limited to, any implied warranties of 
merchantability, or fitness for any particular purpose. The author of 
this document shall not be liable for errors contained in it, or for 
incidental or consequential damages in connection with the 
furnishing of, use of, or reliance upon information contained in this 
document. 
 

In other words: 
If you are squeamish please don’t contact me to complain – simply 
don’t read this manual. If you injure, kill or maim someone (whether 
lawful or not) using any material in this book, don’t bother to blame 
me – accept responsibility for your own actions. Also, if you use any 
of the techniques and/or advice written in this manual and it fails to 
work for you, I will not and cannot be held responsible. Thanks! 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



101 WAYS TO STOP AN ATTACKER! 

WWW.MARTIALARTSINC.COM 

 - 4 - 

 
 
 
 
 

Dedication 
 

This manual is dedicated to everyone who has an interest in self-
protection. May you never need to put to use the contents of this 

manual. 
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Introduction 
 

Welcome to 101 WAYS TO STOP AN ATTACKER! The objective of 
this manual is probably pretty clear by the title but just to clarify 
anyway: The purpose of this manual is to better arm the ‘ordinary’ 
person with information that he/she can put to use to ‘prevent or cure’ 
a violent attack. This is not to say that this manual is only for 
beginners. It is my hope that everyone can take something from it. If 
this manual only ever helps one person in one situation, then it will 
have fulfilled its goal.  
 
Before you read on I would just like to say that this manual is in no 
way encouraging you to willingly enter into a physical situation with 
an attacker. Escape is and should be first and foremost in everyone’s 
mind. There are too many variables in a violent situation e.g. Is your 
attacker armed and are there others waiting to attack you too?  
Self-defense knowledge and training is not going to turn you into a 
super-duper fighting machine. This manual simply wants to increase 
your ‘odds’ and statistics of survival when confronted by an attacker 
(known or unknown). The way this manual proposes to increase your 
survival statistics is by giving you options (101 of them – hence the 
title!). You should also practice the advice contained within these 
points. Physical practice is very important, however, mental practice 
can help you to decide what you would and should do in any given 
situation.  
 
How do I practice mentally? Simply by reading the following and 
thinking about what you do if an attacker grabbed you a certain way 
or approached you a certain way. This can also increase your 
reaction speed because if a situation that you have already thought 
about does occur, you should have an immediate plan. Most 
attackers succeed because people ‘freeze’. They did not think that 
they would be attacked and therefore they are faced with a situation, 
which they have no immediate answer for. If you need to think when 
you are attacked, then you will be beaten. You need to react. 
Conscious thinking is too slow and complicated (what if I do this? and 
what if that happens? Should I try this? Will I get into trouble? etc.). 
Attacks generally last only a few seconds so time is crucial. 
Subconscious thinking/reactions is imperative (a must!). Your biggest 
weapon when it comes to defense is your brain.  
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Do your homework and as morbid as it may sound, think about being 
attacked a certain way. You will be surprised at the confidence that is 
gained from simply knowing how you would react if an attacker 
grabbed you a certain way. There is a major difference between 
being paranoid and being aware. It does not matter how small or 
skinny or  
weak you think you may be, you CAN defend yourself. It also doesn’t 
matter how big and gruesome the attacker is. Don’t give up. It only 
takes a small amount of pressure with the right strike to the right 
target to get results (yes, it’s called fighting dirty!). Lastly, keep it 
simple. Don’t bombard your brain with too many options or you risk 
not doing anything. Know what you are going to do and then do it. If it 
doesn’t work then do it again ….and again ….and again ….until it 
does and you can get away! 
 
I hope that besides attaining knowledge and confidence, you actually 
enjoy reading this manual. I certainly enjoyed writing it and I 
apologize now before you read any of my corny humor!   
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Chapter one: 

 

Awareness & Prevention 
 

This chapter is all about preventing violent attacks and situations 
from happening. “Prevention is better than cure!” Awareness is one 
of the best ways to prevent attacks from happening. The following 
methods are quite common sense but hopefully there are a few that 
you haven’t thought about.   

 

#1: Dark Alleys 
Stay away from dangerous looking streets, lanes or alleyways. Poorly 
lit areas are potentially dangerous areas. Use an alternative route to 
get to your destination. If you have no choice but to enter one of 
these areas, make sure that you travel in numbers.  
 

#2: Instinct 
Always trust your instinct. Your instinct is more highly developed then 
you realize and it is the very thing that has kept us alive through the 
centuries. Always listen to your instinct. Instinct is also known as 'Gut 
feeling'. It is very important that we do not use logic to disregard our 
natural instincts. For example, when a person approaches a dark 
street, they sense danger. A lot of the time a person will convince 
themselves that there is a very small chance of it being dangerous 
and because it is the fastest way home, the risk is worth it. An animal 
would never do this. If an animal senses danger it leaves. Trust your 
instinct and always listen to it. 
 

#3 Walk against the Flow of Traffic 
Try to walk on the sidewalk facing the oncoming traffic. This way, if 
anything should occur you are in full site of all the motorists. 
 

#4 If in doubt, cross the street 
If you ever feel that people walking towards you are a potential 
threat, then cross the street. Don't wait until the last second. You do 
not need to prove yourself right or wrong. Cross the street to the 
other side as soon as you sense danger. If you leave it too late to 
cross then you risk drawing attention to yourself. Remain relaxed and 
cross the street as if you were going to cross anyway. 
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#5 Make a house call 
If you feel that you are being followed, call into the nearest house 
and ring the bell. Pick a house that looks friendly and safe and that 
has lights on. When the person answers the door simply tell them 
that you think you are being followed and could you use their 
telephone. Most people will let you in or at the very least stay with 
you at the door until the person goes away. You can call the police or 
someone to give you a ride home. 
 

#6 Valuables on Display 
When you are going downtown, remember that crime is higher in the 
city. Refrain from carrying lots of valuables on display to potential 
thieves and muggers. You don't have to dress down but do try not to 
look like a prince/princess going to a ball! 
 

#7 Handbags 
Bag snatchers love handbags! Try to keep handbags out of sight. If 
you carry a handbag, put the strap over one shoulder only. Putting 
the strap across the body diagonally is quite common but this can 
lead to quite a struggle with an assailant. Only carry stuff in your 
handbag that you can afford to lose. Keep money, credit cards, keys 
etc. in your pockets. This way your handbag will act as a good decoy 
and it's not the end of the world if it does get stolen. 
 

#8 Wallets 
It is easier to pick pocket a wallet from a jacket pocket or from the 
back pocket of a pair of trousers. Carry your wallet in the inside 
pocket of your trousers instead. This makes it a lot more difficult for a 
pickpocket. When you are going into a busy area, you may also wish 
to carry a dummy wallet containing newspaper cuttings. Then, if 
someone tries to mug you, take out the dummy wallet and throw it in 
one direction while you run the other direction. The mugger is only 
interested in the wallet and hopefully by the time they find out that the 
contents are useless, you will be far gone. 
 

#9 ATM Machines 
Automated Teller Machines are thief magnets. Every time you use 
one, expect to be mugged! Avoid using theses machines as much as 
possible Muggers and scumbags are always waiting nearby ATM's. If 
you have no choice but to use one, make sure you look around the  
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whole area to make sure the coast is clear. Then, try not to bury 
yourself in the screen of the ATM. Nearly everyone tries to maintain 
secrecy and privacy by shielding the screen from being seen by 
others. However, this can leave you very vulnerable, as you will not 
be able to see an assailant. It is very common for a mugger to 
approach an unsuspecting victim at an ATM and to stick a knife in 
their back. Then they demand that the victim takes the maximum 
amount of money out of their account. To avoid this from happening, 
you must constantly be aware. Instead of crowding the ATM screen, 
stand a little out from the machine. You can also stand slightly side 
on so that you are also able to look around 360 degrees. Most ATM 
screens don't need to be hidden by your body because they are 
made so that only a person looking straight at the screen can read it. 
You can also cover your hand over the keypad when you put in your 
number incase anyone is trying to view it. 
   

#10 Run 
"If in doubt, get the hell out". RUN. "He/she who fights and runs 
away, lives to fight another day!" If you know you are in danger you 
should run if you can. There is no need to wait until the last minute - 
run away when you can. 
 

#11 Shout 
When you are confronted don't be afraid to get vocal. It doesn't really 
matter what you say but you can use your voice to your advantage. 
Shouting can draw other people’s attention to the situation, it can 
shock your attacker and it can also give you extra strength and focus 
to fight back. Nowadays, it is not suggested that you shout 'Help' as 
others may be too afraid to come to your aid. Therefore, you can 
shout 'FIRE!' because everyone responds to this and looks to see 
where the danger is. Your shouting does not even need to make 
sense and this can make it more shocking and animalistic to your 
attacker. Lastly, if all else fails don't be afraid to shout 'F#"K OFF!' 
directly into your opponents face. Then immediately hit and run! 
 

#12 Lose the Earbuds 
Ear phones can be a terrible distraction. A lot of scumbags watch for 
people who are distracted because they can attack them when they 
are unaware. As a result, these people are also a lot slower to 
respond and react. When you are travelling (especially in highly  
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populated / high crime areas) you need all of your faculties. You 
need to be aware and conscious of your surroundings. There is no 
need to be paranoid but awareness is the main key  
to the prevention of confrontation. Walkmans & Discmans prevent 
you from being aware so use them with this in mind. 
  

#13 Plenty of Petrol/Gas 
Always keep your tank full. This goes for long trips in the car but it is 
also important to stay away from petrol/gas stations at night. These 
places are not the safest to be in when it is dark. Fill your car during 
the day. 
 

#14 Lock Car Doors and windows 
When you are driving, always keep your car doors locked. This 
prevents scumbags from opening your car door and pulling you out 
by the head or worse, getting in beside you! Also, be aware when 
your windows are down. I have heard of several cases before where 
rats have been thrown into car windows. The driver gets out and the 
criminal gets in! The rats are their trained pets! 
  

#15 Look inside your car 
Always, Always, Always look through your windows at the inside of 
your car before you get in. Make sure that no one is hiding and 
waiting for you. Check all seats and the floor. Get into the habit of 
doing this because it only takes about 2 seconds. 
  

#16 Never get into an attackers car 
No matter what an attacker says or does to you, never get into their 
car. As soon as you get into a strangers car, your fate is in their 
hands. There is no good reason why they would be trying to get you 
into their car. They are not after your money! You are better off 
resisting. 
  

#17 Watch out for the 'Something is wrong with your car trick' 
This is quite a common one. You are driving along and the person in 
the car beside you indicates that there is something wrong with your 
car (fire, smoke etc.). They look very worried and they are persistent. 
This makes you worry so you pull over to investigate - Wrong move! 
Instead you should drive to a well lit and highly populated 
area/garage before you investigate. 
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#18 Home protection 
Have a home protection plan in place just incase anything should 
ever happen. Know how you can escape. Know where all potential 
weapons are and make sure that you have a good weapon in each 
room. It is your home and your right. There is nothing worse than 
realizing that someone is in your home and you have nothing to arm 
yourself with. Put together a plan for home defense. 
 

#19 Identify the person at your door 
Make sure that you are happy you have identified the person at your 
door before you open it. Look through the spy hole, ask 'Who is it?' 
and ask for identification etc. Don't open the door unless you are 
satisfied. It is your home and your right. You are not obligated to 
open the door if you do not trust the person. 
 

#20 Always tell people your plans 
Always tell someone your plans. Make sure that they know where 
you are going, who you are going with and when you will be back. 
This covers you incase anything happens.  
 

#21 Don't overload your hands 
People who are carrying too much are a great target for crooks 
because they can't defend themselves. Get someone to give you a 
hand. Don't be stubborn. You can also use a cart. 
 

#22 Carry stuff in your weaker hand 
If you are carrying something, adopt the habit of carrying it in your 
weaker hand. This leaves your stronger/faster hand free to use in 
case of a sudden attack. Your stronger hand also has faster 
reactions. Carrying the object in your weaker hand will increase the 
strength in that arm too, which is handy! 
 

#23 Don't read at the bus stop 
We are all tempted to do it because it is boring waiting around. Make 
sure that you are aware all the time especially when you are in a 
potentially dangerous place. Reading takes your mind off your 
environment and this is dangerous because you cannot sense 
trouble if it decides to come your way.  
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#24 Safety in numbers 
It is a lot less unlikely that you will be attacked if you are with a few 
people. Scumbags prefer to go for the easier victims – Those who 
are alone. They do not want to have to work hard for their money and 
to fight several people at the same time. If they were prepared to 
fight hard for money then they would have a regular job like the rest 
of us! Safety in numbers. Take your friends everywhere with you! 
 

#25 Be alert when asked for the time/directions 
This one is a killer. A lot of attackers try to minimize your chances of 
retaliation and they do this by asking you for the time or for 
directions. This works on a few different levels: It occupies your brain 
with thoughts so that you do not think about defending yourself. You 
will probably look away from your attacker (at your watch to give the 
time or down the street to give directions). Also, when you are giving 
the answer and talking it leaves you vulnerable to being struck. Some 
attackers will hit you straight in the mouth when you reply because 
this causes the most amount of damage and is nearly always 
guaranteed to smash your teeth. Be alert when you are approached 
and recognize that when someone asks you for the time or for 
directions it could be a ploy. Maintain eye contact. If you are giving 
the time, don’t look down at your watch. Instead lift your hand up so 
that you can read your watch and see the person at the same time. 
This hand is also useful to strike with should the person decide to 
attack. The same goes for giving directions. Maintain eye contact and 
use your hands when you talk because then they are ready to defend 
and strike. Lastly, keep your distance from the person. Again, your 
hand gestures can help to do this because they take up space 
between yourself and any potential attacker. 
 

#26 Alcohol increases risk 
It may seem obvious but Alcohol greatly increases your risk of being 
involved in a violent situation. Despite that, this type of crime is one 
of the highest. When you are going to drink have your route planned. 
Organize to be collected or to get a taxi because it is after the 
pub/club closes that most situations occur. Safety in numbers again 
applies with this scenario. Also, it does help if you know when to stop 
drinking. If you are lying in a pool of your own vomit at the end of the 
night, you won’t have much of a chance to defend yourself! 
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#27 Get a mobile phone 
Mobile phones are great for emergencies. Every person who drives 
should have one in his/her car in case of emergencies. The 
emergency number is always free to call and it can be accessed from 
locked phones or phones with no credit. They are very cheap to own 
nowadays and simply having one can provide a lot of comfort 
(especially if your car breaks down or you are lost). 
  

#28 Be Confident 
It is important to always carry yourself in a confident manner. 
Attackers look for victims. When you are confident, you are more of a 
threat. You give off the vibe that you know how to handle yourself 
and that you can and will if the need arises. Don’t over do it though – 
Arrogance can draw too much attention to you and actually incite 
trouble. True confidence can be seen in the way you walk, stand, talk 
etc. Don’t slouch or look afraid (even if you are). Fake it ‘til you make 
it!   
 

#29 Say "NO" 
If someone approaches you in a manner that you don’t like, let them 
know. Get vocal with that person. Don’t be afraid that you are going 
to hurt their feelings – survival is at stake here. Use your voice as a 
weapon to both shock your assailant and to draw attention. The word 
“NO” is a great word to stop a situation before it starts. In today’s 
society we are always trying to say “Yes” and to please people. Our 
relationships and our working environments can put a lot of pressure 
on us to make people happy. The street (or any other situation) is 
different. If someone approaches you and you are not comfortable 
with them, with the situation or with what they are saying, then make 
it clear. Don’t try to be diplomatic because you need to end the 
situation and leave no doubt in anyone’s mind as to what you actually 
mean. Don’t be afraid to say “No”. 
 

#30 Scream 
A scream can also be very effective in a potentially violent situation. 
It can startle your opponent and make others aware that something is 
going on. Also, it can be damn loud and you can use this to your 
advantage. A scream does not have to be high pitched and fearful. It 
can be strong and lower pitch like a battle cry. This can put the fear 
of god into a would-be attacker.  
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Make sure to capitalize on the situation if your opponent is shocked 
or startled. Run or strike and run. 
  

#31 Get a Dog 
Dogs are amazing deterrents. There are very few people who would 
attack you if you were out walking ‘Brutus’ your pit bull! It doesn’t 
even have to be a vicious dog. Having any dog makes it more 
complicated for a potential thug. The good thing about having a dog 
is that you can bring it in the car or for walks and a dog is also great 
for home security. So if you have wanted a dog for a while, you now 
have a great practical excuse! 
   

#32 Locate exits 
Whenever you are away from familiar surroundings, make sure that 
you locate where the exits are. No need to do a thorough search. 
Simply take a glance around and mentally note them. You never 
know when you may need to use them in a hurry.  
 

#33 Sit close to the bus driver 
If you use public transport, like the bus, try to sit yourself near to the 
driver. This way, if anything should happen he/she will see it and 
hopefully help you. It is also very common on buses for the 
troublemakers to sit at the back or upstairs if it is a double decker – 
You don’t want to sit in either of these areas! 
 

#34 Use Safe public toilets 
Not all restrooms are created equal. I understand that when the call 
of nature comes, you head for the nearest convenience without 
investing too much time to the process. Try to stick with public toilets 
in office blocks, restaurants, bars, airports, hotels etc. These are the 
safest and there are always plenty of people around. The ones that 
aren’t so good are the ones located in parks and on the side of the 
street (portable public toilets). Especially avoid these at night.   
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Chapter two: 

 

Pre-emptive Strikes 
 

What is pre-emptive striking? I’m glad you asked that. Simply put: 
Pre-emptive striking is when you strike an attacker before they attack 
you. In the movies the hero waits for the bad guy to launch an attack, 
then he /she blocks and counter strikes. The reality is and should be 
a lot different. If you know that someone is definitely, without a 
shadow of doubt about to strike you then you have the right to defend 
yourself before they do strike. If you wait for them to strike first so 
that you are completely correct in the eyes of the law, you risk not 
getting a chance to defend yourself at all. Most violent situations are 
over in a matter of seconds and the aggressor wins a lot of the time. 
Pre-emptive striking is extremely useful but make sure that you check 
the laws in your area to determine exactly what your rights are.  
The following are some of the many ways that you can strike an 
opponent in a self-defense situation.  

 

#35 Knee 
The knee is a great close range strike. It is a very powerful strike. 
Your leg muscles are the biggest and strongest muscles in your body 
so this is where all the power comes from. Also, the knee is quite a 
solid part of the anatomy so therefore the knee strikes hard despite 
the limited range of motion in comparison to a kick.  
Don’t actually hit with your kneecap. Aim to strike just above your 
kneecap where your quad (thigh muscle) ends.   
The best targets to strike with your knee are the groin, the legs and 
the head. The legs are especially good to strike with the knee 
because this can numb the leg muscles (‘dead leg’). Make sure to 
use your hands too when you knee. You should grab your opponent 
and pull them into your knee strike for extra leverage. 
 

#36 Elbow 
Elbows are also excellent close range weapons. The elbows are 
made up of really hard bone, which can cause a lot of damage when 
they hit. Elbows are great defensive strikes because they are used 
when an opponent enters your space and commits himself/herself to 
an attack – in other words they get in your face. It is very rare for an 
attacker to use an elbow strike because a punch or kick works better 
from an attacking point of view.  
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The element of surprise is also extremely useful before you strike. 
For example, have your hands up and cower away (this will often 
disarm your opponent). Then suddenly launch into the strike.  
You can strike with either the point of the elbow or the flat of your 
elbow (at the base of your forearm). There are many types of elbow 
strikes but the main ones are the upward elbow which strikes 
underneath your opponents chin. The downward elbow which drops 
downwards onto an opponents back when they grab you low and try 
to take you down. The outward elbow, which strikes with the point of 
your elbow to the face and the inward elbow, which strikes with the 
flat part of the elbow again into the face or head. Lastly, there is a 
back elbow, which strikes with the point of your elbow when someone 
attacks you from behind. The back elbow is delivered to the solar 
plexus (stomach) or the sternum (center of the chest). 
 

#37 Headbutt 
Another close range strike. Headbutts can do a lot of damage if 
delivered correctly. If not, then you can do a lot of damage to 
yourself. You can strike with the upper part of your head, the top of 
your head, the side of your head or the back of your head. Always 
aim high on your head because you don’t want any vulnerable part of 
your face to hit. For example, if you use a front head butt and your 
opponent’s head is tilted forward then you risk striking the top of your 
opponent’s head with your nose! If you have hair then it can also get 
in your opponent’s eyes, which can make it harder for them to defend 
against. 
 

#38 Bite 
When all else fails this is the one to use. Biting is very vicious but it 
works great for defense. If somebody has a hold of you that you can’t 
escape from, look for the bite. You can pretty much bite anywhere 
because biting is so effective. The downside of biting is that you risk 
coming in contact with your opponent’s blood, which may carry 
disease. However, if your life is on the line and there is nothing else 
you can do, it may be worth the risk. 
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#39 Punch 
This is the strike that most of us resort to when we are attacked. We 
clench our fists in anger and retaliate with a punch. Punching seem 
to be rooted in a lot of peoples subconscious, which is a good thing 
because this increases reaction speed. Punches are very effective 
strikes – Simply watch any boxing match! The most important thing 
about punching is to make sure that you do not injure your hand. It is 
so easy to injure any one of the numerous bones that are contained 
in your hand and wrist. In fact, this is why boxing gloves were 
invented! Many people think that the gloves were introduced to 
protect the boxer’s faces. This is not the case. Boxers earn their 
money with their fists.  Often they were injuring their hands and 
couldn’t continue to box. This obviously cost them their careers and 
limited the amount that they could earn, so they introduced the 
gloves.  If a professional boxer can injure their hand punching 
someone, imagine the damage that someone with less training could 
do to himself or herself.  
 
When you punch, keep your fist clenched as tight as possible. Make 
sure that no fingers are sticking out and that your thumb is not under 
your fingers (otherwise you will hear a crunch when you strike!). Aim 
to strike with the 2 biggest knuckles on your hand – your index finger 
and middle finger knuckles (the little finger knuckle tends to injure 
easily).    
  
The next important thing to try to do when you punch is to use your 
entire body weight and not just your arm. There are several different 
types of punches: The jab, cross, hooks and uppercuts are the main 
ones. It can take quite a bit of training to become accomplished at 
punching. If you don’t know the punches then the best thing to do is 
to simply punch straight at your opponent as hard as you can. Aim 
for the face or head. The body can also be struck but this requires 
quite a bit more power in order to be effective. 
 

#40 Heelpalm 
The heelpalm is a really great and versatile strike. The heelpalm can 
inflict minimum, medium or maximum damage depending on the 
circumstances you face. The heelpalm strikes with the base of your 
palm when your hand is open. For minimum damage it can be used 
to push an assailant away (to the chest or face).  
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For medium damage simply throw the heelpalm hard like a punch 
and you can break bones and/or knock out. If a situation is life or 
death (your attacker is armed and intends to kill/maim you) then you 
can maximize the damage a heel palm can inflict by clenching your 
fingers, as if you were gripping a small ball. The heel palm is thrown 
as normal except that this time your fingers can also poke and claw 
the eyes. Unlike punches, there is less chance of you hurting your 
hand when you use heel palms because you are bypassing a lot of 
the small bones in your hand (knuckles etc.). Having your hands up 
and open when an assailant approaches can disarm their defenses, 
unlike holding up your fists! This aids in the element of surprise. 
Heelpalms can be thrown in a number of different angles but the best 
ones are straight forward or hooking inwards in a circular motion. 
Heelpalms hit hard like punches but they also sting like a slap and 
this is great to stun an opponent.  
 

#41 Kick 
Your legs are the strongest, biggest and longest muscles in your 
body. Therefore, kicks can be the most powerful of all the strikes. 
The great thing about kicks is that 90% of people don’t expect you to 
use them. Most attackers don’t expect you to defend yourself at all 
and that is why they chose you. They definitely don’t expect you to 
kick them – punches and head butts are used a lot more. Kicks also 
allow you to strike your opponent from a lot further away. They can 
be used to keep an opponent away from you or to close the distance 
between you and your opponent so that you can use your hands. The 
fact that we were shoes adds to the power of kicks. There are many 
different types of kicks and some Martial Arts systems are solely 
based upon their usage. Don’t let this put you off. The best ones are 
the easy ones. Aim to strike with the ball of your foot or with your shin 
for maximum effect. Keep it simple and kick straight forward if you 
know no other kicks. 
  

#42 Handsword 
You may have seen this strike used in James bond or some corny 
karate film but forget about what you have seen. Handswords (some 
people call them chops) are useful because they fit into areas that 
punches don’t. Handswords strike with the side (knife edge) of your 
hand. They are highly effective and dangerous when used to the 
throat or the side of the neck. They are also useful for striking the 
groin especially when the legs are close together.  



101 WAYS TO STOP AN ATTACKER! 

WWW.MARTIALARTSINC.COM 

 - 19 - 

 
Handswords are sharp and narrow strikes, which means that all the 
force is concentrated on a smaller area of the hand. Handswords can 
be delivered straight forward into your opponent but the best 
handsword strikes are the inward handsword (swings in an inward 
circle towards your body) and the outward handsword (swings away 
from your body in a circular motion). Make sure to keep your fingers 
tightly together so that they don’t break off! 
 

#43 Slap 
Don’t dismiss slapping. Slapping is a great way to stun an attacker 
before following up with the big strike! Not a little slap but a big 5 
finger and palm slap which leaves the red imprint of your hand on the 
scumbags face! A slap can delay the ‘flight or fight syndrome’ and 
the stinging sensation can shock an opponent. A split second may 
not be a long time but during a fight it may be all you need to get out 
of there or to finish the fight. A slap can provide this split second 
chance. There probably is no need to tell you how to deliver a slap – 
simply take a good swing! 
 

#44 Ridgehand 
Ridgehands are quite unorthodox and you may not use them ever but 
they can be effective. Ridgehands strike with the opposite side of 
your hand that you use for handswords. Like handswords, they are 
narrow & sharp strikes that fit easily into the throat, neck and groin. 
There are not too many types of ridgehands. The main ones are 
delivered in an inward circle. 
 

#45 Hammerfist 
The hammerfist is a great strike that is often forgotten about. The 
hammerfist strikes with a clenched fist and connects with the fleshy 
part of the fist. This fleshy part can protect the hand from being 
injured. The main 4 hammerfists are: The downward hammer – 
Comes up and down as if you were holding a hammer and 
hammering a nail into the wall. Substitute an attackers nose for the 
nail. The outward hammer – Swings out away from your body. The 
inward hammer – Swings inward toward your body, palm upwards. 
The downward hammer – straight down into the groin. 
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#46 Groin Grab 
The groin grab is a very effective technique especially if you are 
grabbed. It works great against the headlock (front and back), the 
bear hug (front and back), chokes and various other grabs. The way 
it works is easy – Get a good grip and squeeze! Don’t let go until you 
get the desired effect from your opponent!  
 

#47 Hair Grab 
The hair grab can be another useful technique no matter how big 
your opponent is (as long as they have hair!). Once you have a good 
grip on the hair it can be easier to take someone down, to disturb 
their balance, to knee or kick them in the face and effectively defend 
yourself until you can escape.  
 

#48 Gouges 
These are definitely for life threatening situations only. If someone is 
trying to strangle or choke you to death, then gouges can be used 
very effectively. Gouges are a great equalizer. It doesn’t matter how 
slight of build you are or how big and strong your opponent is. If they 
cannot see you it makes it a lot harder for them to harm you! Gouges 
are best performed when an attacker has a hold of you. Use both 
your thumbs into their eyes in a scooping motion. This will probably 
sound horrible now but if your life or a family members life is at risk, 
then you may need to do it. 
 

#49 Pokes 
Pokes are related to gouges. The difference is that gouges are 
generally used when an opponent has a hold of you. Pokes can be 
used if an opponent has a hold of you or not. Pokes can be applied 
using any finger but generally the index finger is used by itself or with 
the middle finger together. Pokes are thrusted into the eyes in times 
of extreme danger. Also, all of your fingers, straight and together can 
be thrust into the eyes or throat of a vicious assailant. This is called a 
spearhand. Pokes are highly dangerous and are only for use in life or 
death situations.  
  

 
 
 
 
 



101 WAYS TO STOP AN ATTACKER! 

WWW.MARTIALARTSINC.COM 

 - 21 - 

 
Chapter three: 

 

Targets 
 

No need for an explanation. If you are attacked and you see one of 
the targets listed below then strike it as hard as you can!  
 

#50 Groin 
Who doesn’t know about this target! Strike the groin hard and you will 
get a reaction. Don’t aim for the nether regains but the actual pelvic 
bone for maximum effect. Don’t get cocky either – when you strike 
someone in the groin you must follow up with another strike 
immediately or get out of there immediately. The groin in a very 
tender part of the body however, it is possible for a person to delay 
the pain. Pain can be delayed with the use of drugs and alcohol or 
simply by natural adrenaline. Kicks work great to the groin. 
 

#51 Knee 
The knee is a really good target to strike especially with kicks. Knees 
are very hard targets to block and because they are close to the 
ground you can kick knees with speed. You can either aim for the 
side of the knee or the front of the knee in order to do maximum 
damage. If done properly you can break the knee joint. Striking front 
on is best for this. Striking just under the kneecap can dislodge it, 
which can be very painful. Best of all, if you break an attackers knee, 
it really doesn’t matter if they feel no pain because they will be 
seriously hindered. At the end of the day, if they can’t stand then they 
can’t come after you very well. You can also strike the back of the 
knee but this is not as effective. It can take a person down but it 
doesn’t do anywhere close to the same amount of damage as 
striking the front of the knee. The front kick or side kick work best for 
front on knee kicks. Another good reason for knee striking is that 
90% of attackers won’t expect it. 
 

#52 Leg 
The muscular thigh part of the leg is a very sore spot to kick. The 
sorest part of the thigh to strike is the outside (along the seam of 
your trousers). There are a lot of nerves in this area and that fact that 
your muscle clashes with your thighbone when it gets hit makes it 
very painful. You can also kick the front, back and inner thighs.  
 



101 WAYS TO STOP AN ATTACKER! 

WWW.MARTIALARTSINC.COM 

 - 22 - 

 
These areas also provide a lot of pain when struck. If you have ever 
gotten a ‘Dead Leg’ then you understand the sensation. Roundhouse 
kicks to the thigh work best but make sure that you strike with your 
shin. The bad news is that you would need to be somewhat  
proficient at kicks in order to effectively attack the legs. However, if in 
doubt, go for the knees. 
 

#53 Shin 
A really painful area with a lot of nerves. Again keep to kicks. The 
best kicks to use for striking the shins are straight in front kicks (if 
you are wearing hard shoes, all the better!) or rear heel kicks. It is 
extremely hard to break the shins so this is a pain strike. This means 
that if your opponent isn’t feeling much pain, then it won’t have 
tremendous effects on him/her. Make sure that you immediately 
strike again and/or get away from your assailant. 
 

#54 Foot 
Stomping on your opponent’s foot can be useful when your opponent 
is close to you. Drive the heel of your foot into the bony part of the 
attackers foot. Because our feet are below our line of sight, it makes 
it harder to see the foot stomp coming. Make sure to capitalize on 
your opponent’s reactions by getting out of there or by striking again.  
 

#55 Ribs 
There are 2 types of ribs that concern us. Floating ribs and fixed ribs. 
Floating ribs are the lower ribs and they move in and out which is 
why they are called floating ribs. They are harder to break but this 
area can wind an opponent when struck. The fixed ribs are the upper 
ribs. The solid ones are underneath your armpits. Because they are 
solid, they are easier to break. Broken ribs are very sore and take a 
long time to heal. A broken rib can also tear a lung. However, a 
person can still operate effectively with ribs broken so you know what 
else you would need to do. Knee strikes are best to the ribs. Punches 
can be too but you would need to have experience at punching. If 
your attacker is wearing a lot of layered or thick clothing (leather 
jacket) then there may be no point in striking the ribs because they 
are well protected.  
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#56 Solar Plexus 
The solar plexus is the weakest part of the abdomen. The solar 
plexus is located in the center of your body where your chest & rib 
cage joins with your abdomen. Your solar plexus is the part of your 
body that when it is struck you are short of breath (winded) and you 
may feel like getting sick. A good strong punch or knee to the solar 
plexus is great for taking the fight out of an opponent or for dealing 
with an opponent in a humane fashion. However, sometimes greater 
force is necessary. 
 

#57 Sternum 
The sternum is a great target to strike if it is unprotected. The 
sternum is the hard bone in the center of your chest. The good thing 
about the sternum is that no matter how big your opponents chest is 
or how much steroids they have done, the sternum is always 
vulnerable (as no muscle covers it). Tap the center of your chest and 
you can feel the weakness of your sternum. A well placed knee, 
elbow, heelpalm or punch to the sternum can take the breath away 
from an attacker and possibly break the bone. If the attacker is 
wearing heavy clothes then they can act as body armour to protect 
the sternum – if this is the case then seek an alternative target. 
 

#58 Throat 
Watch any animal documentary and you will see them going for the 
throat when they catch their prey. The throat is an extremely effective 
and dangerous target. It can completely incapacitate or kill an 
opponent. The throat is a target that should not be struck unless you 
are in a life or death situation, otherwise you risk the possibility of 
serious legal proceedings. Ridgehands, handswords and pokes are 
very effective strikes to the throat because they can easily fit under 
the chin. Punches and elbows can also be used but the head would 
need to be tilted backwards first. Grabbing an attacker by the throat 
is not a good idea because in a defensive situation you need 
immediate results. Strikes provide an immediate reaction. 
 

#59 Neck 
The neck is another target that can potentially kill an opponent when 
it is struck. A major artery runs along both sides of the neck, close to 
the surface. If they are struck correctly, they can immediately knock 
out an assailant.  
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Handswords are the best strike to use for the sides of the neck. 
When the artery along the side of the neck (the carotid artery) is hit 
with a handsword, it can temporarily or permanently stop the flow of 
blood to the brain. The brain cannot survive without oxygenated 
blood and this is what can cause an instant knock out or even death. 
Punches to the neck hurt but because a punch strikes with a larger 
surface, it is a lot harder to get the same results. 
 

#60 Chin/Jaw 
This is the ultimate knockout target. You may have heard a boxer say 
how their opponent has a ‘Glass Jaw’. This is by no means a 
compliment and what they mean is their opponent has a weak chin 
and can be knocked out easily. The chin and jaw is secured firmly 
onto the skull. When the jaw is struck hard from the front or the side, 
it causes the head to shake and jolt. This is like picking up a 
television set and shaking the hell out of it – It will probably loose its 
picture. The same happens with the brain. The brain ‘blacks out’ due 
to the vigorous jolt. This is what causes a knockout. Watch boxing or 
kickboxing matches for examples! Any good hard strike to the jaw 
can cause a knockout. Causing a knockout by striking the jaw has 
more to do with precision then power. Punches, heelpalms, hammer 
fists, elbows and knees are all solid strikes that can be used to strike 
the jaw.  If your opponent is knocked out then they aren’t much of a 
threat……… until they wake up! So, you know what to do. 
 

#61 Nose 
When you effectively strike the nose 3 main things happen:  
 

1) The nose bleeds – This in itself has stopped attackers in the 
past 

2) The eyes water – This makes it hard for your assailant to see 
you 

3) The nose breaks – Pain! 
 
The front of your face is similar to the front of a car! New cars are 
built with crumple zones so that if an accident occurs the body work 
gives way and the occupants are protected. Your face is similar. 
Instead of crumple zones, your face has a lot of cavities (including 
your nose) that break when struck so as to protect your brain. 
For the record, the myth about striking the nose and it shooting into  
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the brain like a projectile and killing your opponent is false. This was 
a myth created by Martial Artists to put fear into the hearts of the 
layperson. You can pretty much use any strike to hit the nose 
effectively: heelpalms, punches, handswords, hammerfists, elbows, 
headbutts, knees and kicks. The nose is a good target to strike but 
an opponent with a broken nose can still come after you. Strike the 
nose and then get out of there!  
 

#62 Teeth 
The teeth are very vulnerable to being struck. A mouth full of 
smashed teeth can take the fight out of an attacker! The teeth are 
easily broken when hit straight on or when the jaw is struck they can 
smash together. Heelpalms, headbutts, hammerfists, punches, 
elbows, knees and kicks can all be used to strike the teeth. The only 
problem with aiming for the teeth is that sometimes they can stick 
into you! There is nothing worse then getting someone’s broken tooth 
stuck in your knuckle! Make sure to follow up after striking the teeth 
because it is possible for an attacker to continue to attack even with 
broken teeth. 
 

#63 Eyes 
The eyes can be struck with blunt strikes or sharp strikes. Blunt 
strikes include punches, heelpalms, hammerfists etc. Blunt strikes 
have a wide target base. A good blunt strike to the eye can close it 
over and cause instant bruising and a horrible black eye the next day. 
Sharp strikes include gouges and pokes. These are extremely 
dangerous to the eyes. They can permanently blind and disfigure an 
attacker. Gouges and pokes should only be used in life or death 
situations when there is no other alternative. If an opponent can’t see 
you then you will be very hard to fight! 
 

#64 Cheek Bone 
Like the nose the cheekbone has a cavity behind it. This means that 
it is very easy to break a cheek bone and the result is immense pain. 
However, if your opponent cannot feel pain (due to drugs, alcohol or 
adrenaline) then this damage may not be enough to stop him/her. 
Punches, knees, elbows, headbutts and heelpalms are all effective 
strikes when delivered to the cheekbone. 
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#65 Temple 
I’m sure that you know the temple is a potential killing strike. If you do 
strike the temple and kill a person then you’d better hope that it is 
proven that you were justified. I personally don’t recommend striking 
the temple. The reason is that it is such a small target point and it 
needs to be hit very accurately in order to be effective. It is extremely 
hard to hit, especially when somebody is rushing at you! You would 
be better off striking a target that is a bit more sure proof. However, 
punches, heelpalms, elbows, knees and kicks can all be effective to 
the temple if delivered with precision.  
 

#66 Top of Head 
The top of the head is not a great target to strike because the bones 
of the skull are fairly hard. If an attacker is bigger then you it makes it 
harder too. A hammerfist can be used to the top of the head but it is 
doubtful whether this would stop a strong opponent – it may just 
make them angrier! The top of the head becomes a good target if you 
manage to arm yourself with something solid when you are being 
attacked – Say no more! 
 

#67 Back of Head 
The same goes for the back of the head as the top of the head. Also, 
it is highly unlikely that you will see the back of your attackers head if 
you are being attacked. If you defend yourself effectively and you are 
looking at the back of your opponent’s head then it should be a 
reminder that it is time to leave! 
 

#68 Ears 
Regular strikes to the ears can hurt but they may not work well 
against a lunatic who won’t stop trying to come after you. You can 
strike the ears with any punch or heelpalm and it may even cause 
temporary loss of hearing. However, the best strikes to the ears are 
cupping heelpalms. ‘What are cupping heelpalms?’ I hear you say. 
Imagine an attacker is choking you with both hands (and holding you 
close to medium range). You circle both of your hands around and 
into the ears of the attacker. Your hands should be cupped the same 
way you would cup them if you wanted to drink out of a lake. When 
you strike, your hands should fit snugly over your opponents ears. 
This can be a very devastating technique, which can kill so like I 
keep saying throughout this manual: THIS TECHNIQUE IS FOR  
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LIFE AND DEATH SITUATIONS ONLY. USE IT WITH CAUTION. 
Don’t try to pass the blame to me if you kill someone using these 
strikes! Because your hands are cupped, they push air into the 
eardrums and cause a vacuum. This can burst both of the eardrums 
and cause an instant knockout. Try it lightly on your own ears if you 
wish to know what it can feel like – I take no responsibility if you 
injure yourself with this exercise!   
 

#69 Spine 
The spine is another potentially dangerous target, which can paralyze 
or kill an opponent. Saying this however, I would not recommend 
striking an attackers spine. The spine requires a lot of force 
(generally with a weapon) in order to injure it. The spine and the back 
are also generally well covered and protected. However, a solid kick 
or knee to the spine will hurt. Just don’t rely on the target area in the 
heat of battle. 
 

#70 Kidneys 
The kidneys are well covered and hidden at your back. They are 
good targets to hit if you have martial arts or boxing experience. If not 
then I would probably forget about them. Most attackers will face you 
head on. You will rarely see an attackers back unless you have 
already flattened him/her or unless he/she is running away. If either 
of those cases, you don’t need to worry about striking the kidneys. If 
you still wish to strike the kidneys, punches, kicks and knees are 
probably best but you will need to get around an opponent to strike 
them. 
 

#71 Collar Bone/Shoulders 
This target should only be considered if you are lucky enough to be 
able to arm yourself with a solid object. Strikes to this area are pretty 
useless, especially if you are being attacked by a maniac who is so 
high he feels no pain! Remember, always prepare for the hardest, 
most vicious opponent. This way you won’t be surprised if he or she 
shows up – You will also be prepared. The kind of person who will 
drop to the ground screaming like a baby when they are punched in 
the shoulder/collar bone, isn’t the type of person that will try to attack 
you! Forget about this target for the moment. 
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#72 Coccyx 
The what? The coccyx is your tailbone. It hurts a lot when it is kicked. 
Especially with a pair of steel capped shoes! Ouch! However, if you 
are being attacked, it is unlikely that you will get the opportunity to 
kick the coccyx. The coccyx is a finishing target, which means that 
you kick it as your attacker is running away! 
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Chapter four:  

 

Weapons Improvisation 
 

Weapon improvisation is the skill of being able to use ordinary, 
everyday objects as defense tools. No matter where you are, there 
are always lots of potential weapons around. Being armed can help 
to even the odds when you are attacked, especially if your assailant 
is armed. When you have pre-thought about potential weapons, it 
makes it a lot easier to remember then during a physical situation. 
Some situations will be so sudden that you will have no chance to 
arm yourself. For all other situations, read the following…………. 

 

#73 Keys 
This particular method of using the keys is taught on nearly every 
self-defense program, the world over. Hold your keys in between 
your fingers as you make a fist. Then you can punch at your 
attackers eyes. However, you can injure your hand this way too, so 
keep this in mind. Because keys are very thin and made of hard 
metal, they make a great weapon. You can hold them a multitude of 
ways in your hand but make sure that you mainly strike the eyes. 
Other targets are too hard and will not cause do much to a crazy 
scumbag attacker.  
 

#74 Belt 
Belts and belt buckles are great for striking at attackers from a 
distance away. Simply swinging a belt around is a formidable 
weapon. The best targets to strike with the belt are the face and 
head. Other targets can absorb the strike. The main thing is to make 
sure that your trousers don’t fall down as you do this!  
 

#75 Dustbin/Trashcan 
Dustbins/Trashcans are useful in a number of ways. The lids make 
excellent shields against strikes and weapons – You can also strike 
very effectively with the lids. The lids also block a lot of the 
opponent’s vision and you can capitalize upon this by striking with 
your other arm (not holding the lid) or you can kick. Trashcans and 
dustbins are also handy to throw at attackers. This should hopefully 
delay their attack (or cause injury of course!) and then you can strike 
him/her and/or get away.  
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#76 Clothing 
T-shirts, sweaters, jackets & tops are all very useful in a violent 
situation – That is if you have enough time to take them off. Swinging 
clothing around makes it harder for someone to attack you. This 
works great if you have a big heavy coat/jacket. If your attacker is 
armed with a knife then you can wrap your clothing tightly around 
your hand and forearm so that you can strike at the weapon. This 
particular technique is often taught to law enforcement as well as 
military personnel. Incidentally, this method is also used to defend 
against dog attacks. Dogs nearly always seem to end up with an arm 
in their mouths when they attack. It is taught that after you wrap your 
arm tightly with clothing, you jam it into the attacking dogs mouth as 
hard as you can – No, this is not a misprint! Then you are supposed 
to use your free hand to gouge the dogs eyes out! This is not for the 
squeamish but if it can stop a 200lb Rothweiler from killing you, it 
may be worth a go. The clothing on your arm will hopefully limit the 
damage done to your arm. And you thought that clothes were for 
looking cool and keeping you warm! 
 

#77 Coins 
A fist full of coins flung full force into an oncoming attackers face 
might be the only technique you need to give you enough time to 
escape. This one works especially well if you already have your 
hands in your pockets. It is quite unexpected. For all the scrooges 
out there – See it as a financial investment in your health & safety. 
After all, how much change could you possibly be carrying and is 
your life is worth a lot more then a few pennies? 
 

#78 Pencil 
One of the most deadliest weapons! A pen or a pencil could easily kill 
an attacker, so be careful. You can hold the pen/pencil like a knife or 
in a hammer grip (pointing down) with your thumb on the end of it. It 
is easy to drive the pen/pencil into fleshy parts of the anatomy. The 
thigh, stomach, chest or any part of the face or head can all produce 
devastating results. The pen & pencil are very sharp, narrow tools, 
which can produce very similar effects as if stabbing someone with a 
knife. The good news is that it is fully legal to carry a pen!  
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#79 Bag 
Any type of bag can be used as a weapon. Handbags can be lethal 
when they are swung by the straps at an assailant. Gym bags and 
rucksacks can also do damage too. Bags also have a lot of potential 
weapons inside. 
 

#80 Shoe 
Shoes can be effective weapons too. They can be thrown or held like 
a hammer – Especially those stilettos, ladies! A shoe can also be put 
on your hand in order to defend against an attacker with a knife. This 
way it protects your hand and you can also deliver a hard strike with 
it. Last but not least, shoes are great for running away when you can!  
 

#81 Spray 
Sprays of all types can deter an attacker. Hairsprays, de-icer, 
perfume/aftershave, deodorant etc. A good blast of spray into an 
assailants eyes and you’re gone! These sprays are everywhere 
around us or on us and they are legal to possess too. They can make 
a good substitute for pepper spray if it is illegal in your district. Strike 
with the bottle/can too if you need to. 
 

#82 Spray & Lighter 
This is another dangerously effective way to injure an attacker. A 
simple lighter and spray (hair spray, perfume, deodorant, aftershave 
etc.) can be used together to create an instant flame thrower! Simply 
light the lighter and hold it away from you as you spray the spray 
through the flame and into the attackers face. Remember that it 
would be very hard to justify this if it was not a life or death situation 
and try to avoid burning yourself! Again, please don’t contact me to 
complain about the above information. This information is to help 
people who may need it.  
 

#83 Credit Card 
The corners and edges of plastic credit cards are very sharp. The 
card can be held in the palm of your hand and used to slash.  The 
best target is the face and especially the eyes and throat. It sounds 
mean and horrible but if a scumbag was trying to kill/rape you then it 
may be justifiable. There is no time to be squeamish if your life or the 
lives of your loved ones are in danger. 
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#84 Comb/Brush 
Combs and brushes have very sharp, hard plastic protrusions. Hold 
them as normal and then they can be used to scrape the face and 
eyes of an attacker. These are very effective defensive tools, which 
can be legally carried. If you hold a comb/brush in a hammer grip 
with your thumb on the end, then very effective downward strikes can 
be delivered to the head, face and chest. And you always wondered 
how James Bond’s hair is never tossed!  
 

#85 Bottle 
What is more effective or frightening then a broken bottle? Bottles 
are everywhere around us. They are fully legal to carry. You can 
strike an opponent with a bottle in the head or face. If you see an 
attacker approaching you then you can smash the bottle and hold the 
neck of it. The broken glass is on par with a knife and it would make 
anyone think twice about attacking (unless they are totally insane!). A 
broken bottle is used exactly the same way as a knife but remember 
that when it is broken it turns into a killing weapon. 
 

#86 Dirt 
Dirt, mud, sand are all useful in combat situations. It can be kicked 
into the face and eyes of an oncoming attacker. Dirt, mud and sand 
can also be thrown into the face and eyes of an attacker if you see 
him/her making a break for you. It is everywhere to be found 
outdoors and it is worth a go if you have no better options. 
 

#87 Stone 
Stones and rocks are everywhere too. If there is one near you when 
you are attacked or before you are attacked, make sure that you 
make full use of it. Stones/rocks can be thrown to great effect. Also, if 
you hold them tightly in the palms of your hands, then you can deliver 
a lot of punishing strikes with them.  
 

#88 Stick 
Sticks, branches, pieces of wood etc. can be found all around us too, 
especially if you are in a park or forest area. You can throw a 
stick/branch but it is better to hold onto it and use it to strike with. It is 
also best if you have a piece of wood that you can swing with one 
hand. This leaves your other hand free to block and to strike. If the 
stick/branch is too heavy and you have to hold it in both hands then  
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this means that your strike with it will be a lot slower. You also risk 
overextending: if you swing and your opponent moves, the weight of 
the stick/branch can pull you in an uncompromising (bad!) position.   
 

#89 Walking stick 
Walking sticks are legal to carry and they are great to use to help you 
to defend against a thug. However, if you are an able bodied young 
person, you may look odd to law enforcement if you carry one – The 
law states that anything carried with the intent to use it as a weapon 
is illegal. You may have a hard time justifying the need to carry a 
walking stick if you do not fall into one of the following three 
categories:  
 

1) You are an older person (you know what I mean!) 
2) You need the assistance of the stick to walk  
3) You are walking your dog (you need the stick to fend off other 

dogs and to make yours obey – of course!) 
 
If one of these categories fits you then you have a great reason to 
legally carry a walking stick! Make sure that you pick an appropriate 
walking stick to suit your needs – if you know what I mean! The knee, 
groin, ribs, head and face are all effective targets with a walking stick 
to stop an attacker. Another great thing about carrying a walking stick 
is that scumbags tend not to want to attack people who are yielding 
giant sticks! 
  

#90 Umbrella 
Umbrellas can be lethal. Have you ever looked at the tapered, sharp 
metal point that some umbrellas have. Whether an attacker is armed 
(with a knife or baton etc.) or unarmed, the umbrella is effective. You 
can deliver strikes and thrusts from a good distance away (unless 
you have one of those flimsy pocket umbrellas!). They are also legal 
to carry once you have a good reason (i.e. Rain!). If it doesn’t rain 
much where you live and you are walking around all the time with a 
massive umbrella, don’t be surprised if questions are asked!  
 

#91 Torch/Flashlight 
Have you ever seen those really long mag flashlights that the police 
carry? Well, forget about it! In most places they are illegal for civilians 
to carry. However, small, regular and slightly larger flashlights are not 
 



101 WAYS TO STOP AN ATTACKER! 

WWW.MARTIALARTSINC.COM 

 - 34 - 

 
illegal (if carried for legitimate purposes). The metal ones are best for 
durability and strikability! Also, if the bulb is bright in the flashlight 
then it can be used to great effect when shone in the face of an 
approaching attacker. Every car and house should have at least one.  
 

#92 Personal Alarm 
There are many different types of personal alarm on the market. 
Most are inexpensive. Some people believe in them and some 
people don’t. Personal alarms are useful as long as you know their 
strengths and weaknesses.  
 
Positives: 

1) They can draw attention to your situation.  
2) They can surprise an attacker.  
3) They can irritate an attackers hearing.  

 
Negatives: 

1) They cannot bash an attacker for you! 
2) They cannot persuade people to help (especially if none are 

present!) 
3)  An Attacker can simply pick it up and break it, turn it off or 

throw it away! 
 
I am for them as long as you are aware of the above. At the end of 
the day, they are an option and they increase your odds of survival. If 
you do decide to get a personal alarm, choose the noisiest, most 
indestructible one that needs to be turned off a very specific way! 
 

#93 Dog Leash 
You might not need this one if you have a good dog but at least you 
can help your dog to fight an attacker by hitting him/her with the 
leash! The dog leash can be a great weapon. Those big heavy chain 
ones make nasty weapons. Leashes can be swung to strike and they 
can also be used to tie up or to choke an attacker. The best targets 
to aim for are: the hand if the attacker is armed, the head and the 
face.  
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#94 Weapons 
Many different things fall into this bracket. Nearly all of them are 
illegal depending on where you live. It is very important that you 
consult your local police before you arm yourself with a weapon. You 
can be charged just for carrying an illegal weapon in most places 
(even if you have a good reason). In general, a weapon is defined as 
being anything that is carried with the intention of potentially using it 
to cause bodily harm to someone – whether in defense or not. Check 
the laws in your area before you get any of the following weapons: 
 
Umbrellas and walking sticks, which are actually swords: These are 
really sneaky weapons because they look exactly like and function 
exactly like umbrellas/walking sticks. The difference is that when the 
handle is pulled a sword is unsheathed from the main part of the 
umbrella/walking stick. The umbrella/walking stick is actually a 
scabbard.  
 
Bats: Baseball bats (hockey sticks, tennis rackets etc.) are fairly 
common for home and car security. They are easy to use and they hit 
hard.  
 
Telescopic Baton: Telescopic batons are used by law enforcement 
personnel all over the world. They come in different sizes including a 
small size that can fit into a purse or pocket. You flick them to extend 
them out fully (2 ½ - 3 times their original size) and then use it like a 
stick. Swing but don’t thrust because most of them will fold back in to 
themselves. Some are spring loaded so that when you strike the 
force is magnified and multiplied by the time the end part makes 
contact with it’s target. Ouch!   
 
Pepper spray: This can come in a spray can or even in a pen. It is 
very sore on the eyes. Pepper spray is actually made of peppers 
(believe it or not) but it only temporarily incapacitates an opponent – 
It doesn’t leave them permanently injured. Most pepper sprays also 
shoot a red identifying dye which takes forever to come off. Nasty!  
 
Knife: The old reliable. Knives can be very dangerous to carry if you 
are not well versed in their use. They can be taken from you and 
used on you. Also, if your attacker has a blade too then you could 
end up in a messy knife fight. This being said, anyone can swing a 
knife around and cause damage. 
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Stun Gun: Stun guns and tazers can be pretty painful too. There are 
several different types and there are also different voltages 
depending on how much pain you wish to inflict on your assailant. 
With some stun guns, you have to touch it off your opponent for it to 
work. This means that you are going to have to be close to him/her. 
Some others types shoot 2 darts attached to wires into your 
opponent and then you can shock him/her. These types work from 
further away. 
 
Gun: More then likely the most illegal of the lot. Why is this? Because 
it is the most effective! There are many different type of guns. Some 
of the most effective ones are tiny and can fit in a purse or a pocket. 
 
Those are all the main ones but there are a lot more that people use 
including: throwing stars, darts, concealed knives, car tools, kitchen 
and construction equipment.  
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Chapter five: 

 

Fighting Strategies 
 
These are to be used and thought about in conjunction with all of the 
stuff that you have read so far. In other words, when all else fails, use 
the following easy to understand tips. 
 

#95 Multiple Strikes 
If someone attacks you and you manage to strike them, then don’t 
suddenly stop. Make sure that the threat is eliminated. No, this does 
not mean kill them! If you cannot run away then keep striking. 
Multiple strikes increase your odds of defeating your opponent. Plan 
on striking your opponent as many times as it takes until he/she 
stops their attack or until there is a chance for you to escape. Forget 
about the ‘one punch knockout’. This is only for the movies! 
 

#96 Change Targets 
The more you strike at different targets then the higher chance you 
have of hitting. If an opponent is blocking his/her head then there is 
no point in going for the head. Strike somewhere else instead. By 
striking different targets, you can also cause a lot more damage and 
this in turn can stop your attacker faster.  
  

#97 Ruthless Onslaught 
Do not stop striking and fighting until you can escape or until your 
attacker is no longer a threat to you. Be sure. If you manage to 
successfully strike your opponent, do not stop to see if it has worked! 
Keep striking until you know that it has definitely worked. If you 
cannot escape then plan to keep striking until your opponent is 
knocked out. Obviously, a victim that fights back 100% has a much 
higher chance of survival – Don’t hold back.  
 

#98 Variety of Strikes 
By using as many different strikes as you can, you make it harder for 
an attacker to block and you increase your odds of hitting and 
causing injury. Use punches, knees, elbows, kicks and headbutts, 
one after the other. This will make your defense fast and furious. 
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#99 Upper & Lower 
Use the upper half of your body to fight your attackers upper half. 
Use the lower half of your body to fight your attackers lower half. 
What this means is you should keep kicks for below the waist and 
use your hands for above the waist strikes. High kicks look great and 
every super hero on T.V. uses them but high kicks have no place in a 
life or death situation. Likewise, there is no much point in bending 
down and punching at an attackers groin or knees or shins. Use your 
kicks for this. The only exception to this is the knee strike. If you want 
to knee an attacker in the face then this breaks the rule. However, if 
you do wish to knee an attacker in the face, make sure that they are 
below waist level and if not pull them down before you throw the 
knee. 
 

#100 Spit 
A nice pleasant strategy, huh? It works though. If you spit straight 
into the face of an attacker and then immediately throw a strike, you 
then have a great technique. No one can resist flinching and reacting 
to getting spat in the face. All you need is a milli-second in order to 
strike with a damaging blow.  
 

#101 Aim at the center line 
If in doubt as to what is the best target to go for and what target may 
or may not be open, simply remember one thing. Imagine a straight 
line is drawn down the center of your attacker from head to groin. 
Then simply hit this imaginary line. You can’t go wrong by striking the 
center line because this is where a lot of the vulnerable parts of the 
anatomy are located: nose, teeth, chin, throat, sternum, solar plexus, 
lower abdomen and groin. Make sure that you focus and keep 
striking straight ahead into the center line until the threat is 
eliminated (they run away, give up, die or get knocked out) or until 
you can get away. When you start to defend yourself, focus and think 
about nothing else but striking that center line and surviving! 
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Conclusion 
 

Well there you have it. You have successfully read 101 WAYS TO 
STOP AN ATTACKER! Hopefully you enjoyed it. If you did, then 
please send me an email to let me know. If you didn’t, then you 
shouldn’t have read this far! Seriously though, all comments and 
suggestions are greatly appreciated. I will continue to update this 
manual as well as to try to write some more.  
 
Send me an email anytime at: info@martialartsinc.com 
 
If you have any interest in learning Kickboxing, Boxing or Self-
Defence, please look us up first - TikTok, Instagram, Youtube, 
Facebook or simply Google Martial Arts Incorporated Dublin. 
 

www.MartialArtsInc.com 
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Celebrating 22 

years and over 

10,000 members! 

 

MARTIAL ARTS INCORPORATED 
 

WE WILL GET YOU FIGHTING FIT 
 

* KICKBOXING  * BOXING  

* SELF-DEFENCE 
PRIVATE CLASSES & GROUP TRAINING FOR MEN, WOMEN & 

CHILDREN. 

WE SPECIALISE IN ONE-TO-ONE TRAINING 

OPEN 7 DAYS A WEEK. 

 

IT DOESN’T MATTER WHAT AGE YOU ARE OR WHAT YOUR 

FITNESS LEVEL IS BECAUSE WE WILL GET YOU FIT, FAST. 

SEPARATE ADULTS & KIDS CLASSES. 

 

WE ALSO SELL ALL OF THE EQUIPMENT REQUIRED. 

 

THERE IS NO PERSON TO PERSON CONTACT IN ANY OF OUR 

BEGINNER CLASSES SO NO NEED TO WORRY ABOUT 
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BEGINNERS ARE ALWAYS WELCOME. 
 

HAVE FUN WHILE GETTING FIT AND LEARNING 

DEFENCE AT THE SAME TIME. 

 

WE LOOK FORWARD TO HEARING FROM YOU. 

 

Get Fit, Burn Fat, Tone Up, Improve Speed, Improve Power, 

Increase Flexibility, Increase Co-ordination,  

Increase Confidence, Reduce Stress 
 

Dublin 7: 
5 Brunswick Court, Off North Brunswick Street,  
Dublin 7. Tel: 01-6776592 Text: 0872663773 

FREE TO 

JOIN 
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joining fees, 
hidden fees or 

contracts. 


